York University Faculty of Graduate Studies 
Council Meeting
Minutes
Thursday, June 4, 2020
3:00 p.m.
Via Zoom
Present:	N. Aminnejad, P. Angermeyer, A. Asif, D. Bazely (Vice-Chair), M. Becker, B. Cothran, N. Couto, S. Cunningham, N. Davila, S. Gabriele, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, L. Goldring, D. Golemi-Kotra, M. Gordon, G. Grau, J. Hadlaw, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Hepburn, L. Kamenitz, M. Kazubowski-Houston, P. Kelly, G. Kernerman, U.T. Khan, G. Klar, A. Kosavic, J. Krikorian, M. Laurentius, S. Lawrence, M.C. Leps, M. Litoiu, T. Loebel (Dean), M. MacDonald, S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan, R. McLaren, O. Mermut, A.A. Mitchell, W. Moir, V. Muccilli, S. Murchison, V. Patroni, S. Pisana, Y. Ramoul, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), T. Shanahan, A. Sparling, A.M. Tarc (Chair), A. Tucker, E. Van Giessen, F. Warsame, S. Warwick, Y. Weima, P. Wood, M. Zryd
Guests:	A. Khan, M. Limanni
Regrets:	A. Hudson, J. Zemans

This meeting was held 'remotely' via zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.

1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc welcomed councillors to the meeting.
She read this Indigenous acknowledgment:
“York University respectfully acknowledges our presence on the traditional territory of Indigenous Nations including the Wendat, Haudenosaunee (Iroquois), and Anishinaabe, and that this territory is the subject of the Dish With One Spoon Covenant and Wampum between the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Three Fires Confederacy (the Ojibwe, Odawa, and Pottawatomie), and allied nations to peaceably share and care for the resources in and around the Great Lakes.  As a result of the Toronto Purchase, the protection and management of the land is now shared with the present generation of inhabitants of Toronto and, as Métis Elder Duke Redbird reminds us, ‘remembering always that we never own the land but rather borrow its use from our children.’”
Chair Tarc cited her role as a postcolonialist scholar, referenced ongoing protests against racial inequality and asked how there might be frameworks of support.  She stated that at York University there has been a strong movement of black scholars and allies working hard for change.  Faculty Council’s Academic Planning & Policy Committee has initiated a conversation about access, support and recruitment of black scholars.  She stated that she will speak out as best she can, and urged councillors to do this also, to chart a way forward. 
2. Minutes of Previous Meeting (May 7, 2020)(.docx)

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

3.  Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.

4.  Changes to Faculty Regulations
Approved May 13, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *
Changes to English Language Proficiency regulations (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir presented this item for Council’s approval.  The proposal seeks to update International English Language Testing System scoring levels which are used for admissions purposes.  It was also proposed to remove some tests no longer accepted by the Admissions Office from the regulations.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes to English Language Proficiency regulations (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
5.  Student System Renewal Program
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *
Guest:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program
Presentation (.pptx)

The Student System Renewal Program is a large-scale revitalization of the University’s student information systems, customer relationship management system, data and management framework, identity and access management, and all related applications and services.  Ms Marie Limanni, Executive Director of the renewal project, spoke about the scope of the endeavour.  Many siloed applications should be able to exchange data.  The project is hiring staff.  The renewal program will by design take years to implement.  Ms Limanni described the governance and oversight of the renewal program.  She called for program feedback after consultation with Faculties and units.  Subject matter experts are being sought.  Ms Limanni noted that she is available to speak with individuals and groups around the University.

Mike Zryd, Director of the Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, encouraged consultation among graduate program assistants.  He recommended that new systems include ways to centralize reporting on academic honesty and integrity as there is now no reporting mechanism.  Dean Tom Loebel noted that there are graduate program assistants on the project’s committees and that they have been involved throughout the evaluation process.  Dean Loebel and Executive Director Limanni discussed the renewal program’s charter.

Ms Limanni stated that she looked forward to overseeing this undertaking.  Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc thanked Ms Limanni for the presentation.

6.  Vice-President Research & Innovation
Amir Asif, Vice-President Research & Innovation
* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *

Council welcomed new Vice-President Research & Innovation Amir Asif.  Vice-President Asif stated that he greatly anticipated facilitating research excellence at the University.  He noted that strong research programs at the University need committed graduate students who focus on research.  Working with Dean Tom Loebel and Graduate Program Directors he will provide support to allow graduate students to excel.  It is important, Vice-President Asif continued, that graduate programs are aligned with the strategic goals of the University.

Ramping up research:  Vice-President Asif stated that some research laboratories are being re-opened, with more to come.  The framework for re-opening appears on the Vice-President Research & Innovation website.  Director of the Graduate Program in Geography, Patricia Wood, asked about book pickup, and the infrastructure for lab re-openings.  Vice-President Asif spoke about the introduction of the library’s curbside pickup service.  He stated that the process will become easier.  Concerns included cleaning, staff, PPE, as well as operationalizing the service with strict protocols.

Graduate Students’ Association President Fardosa Warsame asked how students with underlying conditions will be accommodated as laboratories re-open on campus.  Vice-President Asif stated that this issue is being examined.  For now, researchers are being asked to self-identify.  Reasonable precautions must be taken.

Vice-Chair of Council Dawn Bazely asked if there was any guidance on field sites and travel.  Vice-President Asif replied that the ramping up research framework included fieldwork.  The international office guidelines which involve graduate students will be made available to graduate students and faculty members.  Professor Boyd Cothran, Director of the Graduate Program in History, asked when The Archives of Ontario will be available to researchers.  Vice-President Asif replied that he would investigate.  Graduate Program Director in Chemistry Robert McLaren asked what incoming or returning graduate students could be told.  That was a difficult question, Vice-President Asif replied, with two months until the Fall term commences. (The province at the time of this meeting was still in stage one of pandemic response.)  He hoped that labs could be re-opened by that time.  He appreciated the patience and understanding of all.  Vice-President Asif discussed ethics and ethnography in reply to a question from Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc.  Associate Dean Mark Hayward replied that he had been in touch with the Office of Research Ethics about the transition to remote research; students will get a heads up about revising.
Chair Tarc thanked Vice-President Asif for addressing Council at this important time.  Vice-President Asif encouraged questions and comments to vpri@yorku.ca, and offered to help facilitate research within COVID-19 and after.  He thanked Council.
7. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Forum: COVID-19 Updates; Summer and Fall
Dean Tom Loebel reported that the Provost had announced COVID-specific extensions for completion of academic programs in 2020-2021.  He explained how COVID-related petitions would go forward and discussed a related bursary of $1000 per month for those whose petitions are approved.  Clear steps will be posted soon and will be provided to students.
The Faculty is working with the Teaching Commons to set up online teaching assistant orientation for the Fall.
Dean Loebel discussed considerations for international students.
There was no date for the Fall FGS orientation event at the time of this Council meeting.  The Dean and Associate Deans will be available for program orientations.
Dean Loebel reported that the Faculty is developing a deferral process, which will be communicated soon.
8.  Summer Authority
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc read the summer authority motion:  “that all items that need Council approval be delegated to the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee after the last meeting of Council in this academic year and until the first meeting of Council in the next academic year.”
The motion was duly moved, seconded, and CARRIED.
9. Curriculum Changes
Approved April 30 and May 4, 2020, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, and received for information by the Academic Planning & Policy Committee on May 13, 2020
Councillors were invited to view these documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.  The items were received for information.
 * * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Graduate Program in Business Administration
Changes in Prerequisites and Course Credit Exclusion
Entrepreneurship 6605 3.0:  “Entrepreneurship and New Firm Creation”/Prerequisite:  all 5000-series Required Foundation of Management Core Courses/Course Credit Exclusion:  Schulich Entrepreneurship 6600 3.0/Prerequisites:  all 5100-series Required Foundation of Management Core Courses
Graduate Program in Chemistry
New, Integrated Course Proposal
Chemistry 5052 3.0:  “Chemical Biology”/Integrated with the undergraduate course Science Chemistry 4052 3.0
Graduate Program in Études françaises
New Course Proposal
Études françaises 6210 3.0 :  « Nouveaux mondes, mondes nouveaux : esquisse d’une géographie imaginaire de la France renaissante à l’âge des Lumières »
Graduate Program in Film
New Course Proposals
Film 5300 3.0:  “Independent Producing for New Media and Independent Cinema”
Film 6253 3.0:  “Representing Capital”
Film 6254 3.0:  “Critical Visualization as Media Practice: Connecting Data to Social Practice”
Film 6256 3.0:  "European Cinema of Migration"
Film 7020 3.0:  “Advanced Methods & Research in Cinema & Media Studies”
Graduate Program in Human Resources Management
New Course Proposal
Human Resources Management 6050 3.0:  “Current Readings in Human Resources Management”
Graduate Program in Law
   Part-Time LLM in Canadian Common Law
New Course Proposal
Business Law 6409 6.0:  “Online International Business Transactions:  Theory, Law and Practice”
   Part-Time LLM in Constitutional Law
New Course Proposals
Canadian Constitutional Law 6402  3.0:  “Foundations of Canadian Law (Online)”
Canadian Constitutional Law 6441 6.0:  “Canadian Constitutional Law (Online)”
10. Senate Synopsis
Summary of the Senate meeting of May 21, 2020 (URL/pdf)
11. Other Business

Moodle
Graduate Students’ Association President Fardosa Warsame discussed an issue related to Moodle, with students unable to change their screen name.  Dean Tom Loebel noted that the University is aware of the problem.

Nominations
Dean Tom Loebel stated that the Faculty is seeking a Vice-Chair for Faculty Council for the coming academic session.  As well, there was one vacancy on the Awards Committee.

Chair
Chair Aparna Mishra Tarc closed her term as Chair and Council’s 2019-2020 academic session with the following remarks:

“I want to close my final session as Chair of Faculty Graduate Studies by thanking all of you for giving me the privilege to serve.  I think the participation has been so great this year because FGS Council is a strong model of bicameral governance.  I want to thank Dean Loebel for setting the collegial tone for our work at Council through the framework of shared governance.  I also want to say none of us really know what the university will be like in the future or even the Fall.  But with or without institutions, graduate study will take place wherever there are people. If not in the university then in the streets, in cafes, in living room salons, in the “undercommons,” as Moten & Harney (2013) call it.  Graduate study will take place wherever people gather to seek a greater understanding of how it is we come to be the people we are, understanding of the societies that hospitably and inhospitably house us.  I wish you all well as we go into a summer that is uncertain and alive with protest and discontent and hopefully renewal.  I imagine we will return to the Fall with a changed landscape yet to be fully realized. But one thing won’t change:  and this is our commitment to study, research, understanding and, most of all, our dedication to supporting our students.  Have a good summer.”

Associate Dean Susan Warwick expressed the Faculty’s appreciation to Chair Tarc.

12. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:03 p.m.
